
  

 

 

Baltimore City Public School Construction Program 
Executive Committee Meeting Minutes 

Open Session 

Wednesday | March 23, 2016 | 1:00 PM – 2:30 PM 
Baltimore City Public Schools | 200 E. North Avenue | 1st Floor Board Room 

 

Chair:  Dr. Gregory E. Thornton 

Meeting Minutes 
 

Participants 

City Schools J. Keith Scroggins, Dr. Lynette Washington, Cynthia Smith 

21st Century Schools Mignon Anthony, Jessica Clark, Lakisha Williams 

State of MD David Lever 

IAC William Levy 

Maryland Stadium Authority Michael Frenz, Eric Johnson, David Raith  

Baltimore City 
Dawn Kirstaetter, Tom Stosur, Christine Blevins, Mack Garvin, 
Jason Perkins-Cohen via phone 

 

 
APPROVALS 
 
Mignon R. Anthony on behalf of Dr. Gregory Thornton, called the meeting to order at approximately 
1:00 pm and asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the January 20, 2016 meeting. 

 The motion was made, and there were corrections were noted: David Lever was not present 
at the meeting. 

 The motion was made and seconded; The minutes were approved after corrections are made 
 The corrected minutes will be posted by 3/24/2016 
 The next scheduled meeting will be June 1, 2016 
 The Agenda and handouts from the meeting are attached. 

 

The meeting adjourned at approximately 2:00 PM. 
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MEETING MINUTES (continued)  

 

INFORMATIONAL 
 
Open Session Agenda, March 23, 2016 
 
Coordinating Committee Report – Tom Stosur, City of Baltimore 
See attached items, page 4: 

 Coordinating Committee Update, March 23, 2016 
 
Collaborative Group Report – City of Baltimore 
See attached item, page 6: 

 Report to the MOU Executive Committee, March 23, 2016 
 Mayor’s Office of Employment Development Flyer 

 
STAT Committee Report – Eric Johnson, Maryland Stadium Authority 
See attached item, page 7: 

 STAT Committee Update, March 23, 2016 
 
IAC Report  
– David Lever and William Levy, Interagency Committee 
See attached item, page 9 

 Baltimore City Public Schools MOU Executive Committee – IAC Report, March 23, 2016 
 
Financial – David Raith, Maryland Stadium Authority 
See attached item, page 11: 

 Statement of Revenues and Expenditures, March 23, 2016 
 
MSA Report – Eric Johnson, Maryland Stadium Authority 
See attached items, page 28: 

 Maryland Stadium Authority Update, March 23, 2016 
 
City Schools Report – Mignon Anthony, Baltimore City Public Schools 
See attached item, page 31: 

 Baltimore City Schools Update, March 23, 2016 
 
Groundbreaking Event 

 Awaiting on available dates from the Speaker’s office. Event will be scheduled after the 
legislative session has closed 

 
Public Forum 2016 Discussion 

 Forum is scheduled for April 5th at 6pm. The Board of School Commissioners will hold this 
public forum on the 21st Century Plan. The event details are posted on our website. Lakisha 
will forward invitation to all. 

 A fall public forum is being coordinated 
 
Comments 

 David Lever indicated that there are a large scale of activities currently going on. 
 Summer of 2017 – Provide an overview of projects and swing space underway 
 Map – Provide a map showing the impact of the program 
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Baltimore City Schools Construction Program 

MOU Executive Committee Meeting 

March 23, 2016 

 

City Schools Update 
 
 

Plan Year 1 Schools 
 

Enhanced Approval Packages (EAP) 

 Patterson-Claremont’s EAP was approved by the School Board of Commissioners 

on January 26, 2016, by the IAC and via email vote of the Executive Committee on 

February ……………….. The project is in design and CMR procurement as noted 

by MSA. 

 

Design Status 

 The City Schools - managed projects,  Cherry Hill, Forest Park, Arlington and Pimlico 

are currently proceeding with design as noted: 

o Cherry Hill – 100% Design Development was submitted this month and is 

currently under review. Cherry Hill is on schedule to open in August 2018. 

o Forest Park – is at the 100% Design Development review stage and also scheduled to be 

completed for opening in August of 2018. 

o Pimlico - 100% Design Development submission was made on 3/1/16 and is 

pending final approval. The architect is proceeding at their own risk into the 

Construction Document phase. Pimlico is scheduled for completion in August 

2018.  

o Arlington – this project has moved from approved Schematic Design into 

Design Development. Arlington and Pimlico will share the same swing 

location and are both scheduled for phased occupancies. Arlington is also 

scheduled for completion in August 2018.    

 

Plan Year 2 Schools 
 

Feasibility Studies 
 Plan Year 2 Feasibility Studies- General 

o RFP's for Feasibility Studies have been issued in four groups (‘lots’) to the pre -

qualified Year 1 design architects  

o Fairmont Hartford has been added as an addition to the Year 2 portfolio with 

anticipated completion in 2019  

 

 Current Status 
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o Fairmont-Harford building is nearing completion and should be available for staff 

review i n  A p r i l .  Following the inclusion of staff comments, the EAP will be 

developed. 

o Lot 1 schools consists of John Rurah, Calvin Rodwell, Cross Country and Medfield 

Heights. The studies for John Rurah, Calvin Rodwell and Medfield Heights are 95% 

complete.  It is anticipated that these studies and the associated EAP's will be 

complete in April, 2016.   

The feasibility study for Cross Country Elementary will advance after traffic study 

evaluations are concluded to assist in addressing zoning concerns about the project.  

Next steps will be determined at that time. 

 

o Lot 2 schools consists of  Govans, Walter P Carter, Bay Brook and Calverton. Awarded 

architects selected and under contract include Govans ES - Crabtree Rohrbaugh & 

Associates, Walter P. Carter ES/MS– Penza Bailey Architects/Newman Architects, 

Bay Brook ES/MS– JRS Architects and Calverton ES/MS– JRS Architects. The 

selected A/E firms are all currently under contract and the studies and associated 

community meetings are all scheduled or underway. 

 

o Lot 3 schools consists of Harford Heights, Montebello and Mary E. Rodman.  

Pursuant to the annual portfolio review approved by the BOSC in December, the 

study for the Canton Building was removed from this group and will be replaced 

with studies for additions at Commodore John Rodgers and Highlandtown 237. This 

action helps  to  address  overcrowding of PK-5 and PK-8 facilities in the southeast 

area. 
 

Requests for Proposals were issued for the first three schools on January 8th and 

responses were received in February. Architect selection is complete and awaiting  

School Board and MSA approval.  

 

o The RFP's for Group 4 will be issued in the next three months.  It is anticipated that 

the replacement schools in Lot 3 will be addressed during this timeframe, as well. 

 

School Closures/Utilization Plan & Targets 

 Current Status  

o On December 12, 2015, Dr. Thornton sent a formal letter  to the MOU partners 

related to the recommendation to the Board of School Commissioners to revise 

the Utilization Resolution and include district wide utilization targets with swing 

space. 

o The Board of School Commissioners approved the Utilization  Resolution on 

January 12th to include district wide targets for swing space. The revised language 

is below: 

"The Board also establishes a final target district wide utilization rate with swing 

space 

of 80% for the School year 2019-2020 and an intermediate target district  wide 

utilization with swing space rate of 75% for the School year 2015-2016." 

 

Page 32 of 35



4 
 

Computerized  Maintenance Management System (CMMS) 

The 2013 Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) requires new CMMS technology to 

enhance facilities management at City Schools. The system will utilize automated work flows 

to streamline all aspects of repair and maintenance work orders, preventative maintenance, asset 

management, and inventory management. 

 

 Current Status 

o The June 3, 2015 update reported City Schools Department of Facilities 

Maintenance and Operations would request that the Board of School 

Commissioners (BOSe) approve a contract for a CMMS vendor 

procured via a competitive RFP process. In accordance with State MBE 

Regulations, the vendor was notified on May 7, 2015 they were the 

apparent low bidder and were required to submit MBE Forms C&D. 

Upon receipt of the required MBE Forms, City Schools' MBE office 

determined the vendor was not compliant with the intent of the 

regulations. In consultation with City Schools' Legal Counsel and MBE 

office, City Schools issued a Second Best and Final Offer. The vendor 

submitted a lower cost proposal and complied  with MBE goals 

 

o In July 2015 City Schools' shared the results with the MSA which 

prompted subsequent conversations  with the vendor, during which it 

became apparent they had diminished  the scope of services from their 

original proposal and that the proposal would not be acceptable. 

 

o As a result of the above, City Schools' Chief Operating Officer and other 

City Schools staff entered discussions regarding additional options, 

both internally and with the MSA, to complete procurement of the 

CMMS. 

 

o It was decided that in accordance with 10-201 of City Schools 

Administrative  Regulations, City Schools would piggyback the 

competitively solicited contract No. 12 (Work Order & Asset 

Management)  issued by the Association of Educational Purchasing 

Association (AEPA) to complete  the CMMS procurement. The 

procurement was approved by the BOSC on January 12th. 
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• City Schools staff is currently finalizing the procurement data and MOU to be sent 

to the MSA for final review and approval by the MSA Board. 

• Total implementation of the CMMS and maintenance and support services software 

will occur over a five year period following. 
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